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Executive Director’s Message 
JUST ANOTHER DAY IN PARADISE! 
CAN THIS REALLY BE HAPPENING? 
ARE YOU PREPARED? 
 

October mornings in Southern California ς they 
can be hot and sticky!  The kids were off to 
school and traffic was heavier than usual, nothing 
out of the ordinary.  But today was to be 
different.  Jason had checked into the 
maintenance building at 5:50 a.m. as he did every 
workday for the past 10 years and although the 
door ǿŀǎ ǳƴƭƻŎƪŜŘΣ ƘŜ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǘƘƛƴƪ twice about it, 
believing that the graveyard shift operator had 
simply forgotten to secure it as he left the 

premises - maybe just a few minutes early. 

 
The first of the morning shift operators would be arriving soon and Jason 
wanted to get a head start on his morning routine, which consisted of 
viewing the ǇƭŀƴǘΩǎ SCADA system to make sure all of the process trains 
were up and running properly.  Not one to take any shortcuts, he carefully 
went from screen to screen checking the tank levels and chemical 
concentrations to assure there would be no surprises when he and his staff 
performed their visual inspections later that morning.  As he checked the 
chlorine concentrations, he noticed they were running on the low side 
barely within the permitted range and dropping at an alarming rate.  Not 
panicking, he quickly double checked the readings to confirm that he had 
not misread them.  While he had experienced low chlorine concentrations 
before at the plant, there had always been an obvious reason such as 
routine maintenance that he and his staff had always been prepared for.  
But somehow today was different.  As his mind raced to comprehend what 
was happening he realized that the low chlorine level alarm was not 
sounding off as it should under these circumstances.  One of the most 
critical alarms in the plant was not functioning, how could that be?  
 
Not wasting any time he bolted out the door and headed across the open 
expanse of asphalt straight towards the chemical building, all the time 
wondering what could be using up the chlorine at such a high rate.  Out of 
the corner of his eye he thought that he saw a shadowy figure in the 
distance emerge from one of the nearby buildings and run towards the 
network of piping that led to the mixing tanks.   

http://www.scap1.org/
http://www.scap1.org/Lists/Events/AllItems.aspx
mailto:jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:Jpastore@scap1.org
mailto:rmiller@scap1.org
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But the darkness of the morning prevented him from being sure that he had really seen someone, then it hit him!   
 
None of the outside lights were on.  What in the sam hill was going on, he found himself saying out loud.  As he 
reached the chemical building, he felt a tinge of apprehension as he pulled open the door and franticly flicked the 
light switch up and down.  Nothing, no light he mumbled out loud to himself.  Remembering the pen light that he 
always kept on his belt, he pulled it out and turned it on only to reveal that the floor was covered with broken shards 
of the overhead fluorescent lighting.  Even in the dim light he could not help but notice the array of 55-gallon barrels 
sitting in the middle of the room that were crudely cross-ŎƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǇƭŀƴǘΩǎ ŎƘŜƳƛŎŀƭ ŦŜŜŘ ƭƛƴŜǎΦ 
 
At that moment all of his training and years of experience kicked in as he realized that this was no accident and 
someone was intentionally sabotaging his plant.  What Jason would do next would affect the safety of thousands of 
local residents throughout his service area. 
 
Could such an incident really happen?  Thankfully this has not occurred in the United States yet due to our 
heightened level of security within the country, but we must remain vigilant.  As we continue to deal with the ever 
present threats from climate change we cannot lose sight of the risk from terrorism that other parts of the world are 
now experiencing.  According to WaterISAC (Water Information Sharing and Analysis Center), this past July in Kosovo, 
five individuals were arrested in a suspected plot to poison a large reservoir that served as a water supply for the 
capital city of Pristina.  Weapons, ammunition and Islamic State propaganda were found in the suspectsΩ vehicle, 
which led to the suspension of water service to the city until tests confirmed that no contamination was present.  The 
Ǉƭƻǘ ǿŀǎ ŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊŜŘ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŀ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜ ƻŦ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǾƛŘŜƻǎ ōȅ ǘƘŜ LǎƭŀƳƛŎ {ǘŀǘŜ ǘƘǊŜŀǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ Ǉƻƛǎƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅΩǎ 
food ŀƴŘ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǎǳǇǇƭƛŜǎΦ  !ŎŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΣ ŀƴ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ ƛƴ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǾƛŘŜƻǎ ǎŀȅǎΣ άLŦ ȅƻǳ ŎŀƴΣ ǘŀƪŜ Ǉƻƛǎƻƴ ŀƴŘ 
put it iƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƳŜŀƭ ƻǊ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŘǊƛƴƪΦ  aŀƪŜ ǘƘŜƳ ŘƛŜ ƻŦ ǇƻƛǎƻƴƛƴƎΣ ƪƛƭƭ ǘƘŜƳ ǿƘŜǊŜǾŜǊ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜέΦ   
 
Since 911 most agencies have developed security protocols, most notably by installing key pad entries to buildings 
along with intrusion alarms.  Facilities that once left their front gates routinely open during the day are now locking 
their gates and in some instances employing private security guards.  While there is some concern over foreign 
terrorists entering the country, the real concern is homegrown extremists that may try to perform similar acts of 
violence that they see going on in other parts of the world.  Even beyond terrorism is the ever-present threat from 
disgruntled customers or ex-employees.  From personal experience I can relate an incident where an ex-employee 
that I had previously terminated returned weeks later and entered our treatment plant and attacked my plant 
superintendent.  Fortunately he had no weapon with him at the time or things could have been much worse.  
[Editor’s Note: that individual later became embroiled in a dispute with his neighbor and is now serving time in prison 
for murder] 
 
Fortunately there are a number of tools available to assist both water and wastewater agencies that may be looking 
for help along these lines.  October 1st begins National Cyber Security Awareness Month 2015, and the Department of 
Homeland Security (DHS) and partners have pulled together several tips and resources you can use at work and 
home to raise awareness and reduce cyber risks. 
 
WaterISAC 
The WaterISAC is an informational service developed to provƛŘŜ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀΩǎ ŘǊƛƴƪƛƴƎ ǿŀǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǿŀǎǘŜǿŀǘŜǊ systems 
with a secure Web-based environment for early warning of potential threats and a source of knowledge about water 
system security.  Relying on information gathered from federal intelligence, law enforcement, public health and 
environment agencies and utility security incident reports, WaterISAC analysts produce and disseminate physical 

http://www.epa.gov/safewater/watersecurity/pubs/waterISACFactSheet.pdf
https://portal.waterisac.org/sites/all/modules/civicrm/extern/url.php?u=65047&qid=1657068
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and cyber security information to the water sector. 
 
¢ƘŜ ²ŀǘŜǊL{!/Ωǎ wide array of information and tools can be used by water system managers and security personnel 
to assist in identifying and assessing threats, in taking measures to mitigate those threats and in analyzing incident  
reports.  It also serves as an important link between the water sector and federal environmental, homeland security, 
law enforcement, intelligence and public health agencies. 
 
10 Basic Cybersecurity Measures: Best Practices to Reduce Exploitable Weaknesses and Attacks (June 2015) 
Attached below is WaterISAC's 10 Basic Cybersecurity Measures: Best Practices to Reduce Exploitable Weaknesses 
and Attacks (June 2015).  It was developed in partnership with the U.S. Department of Homeland Security Industrial 
Control Systems Cyber Emergency Response Team (ICS-CERT), the FBI, and the Information Technology ISAC. Each 
recommendation is accompanied by links to corresponding technical resources. This document is an updated version 
of the 10 Basic Cybersecurity Measures to Reduce Exploitable Weaknesses and Attacks report that WaterISAC 
published in August 2012. 
 
In reviewing its incident reports for 2014, ICS-CERT noted that implementation of the guide's first three 
recommendations likely would have detected the issues, prevented the vulnerabilities, and averted the resulting 
impacts related to those incidents. Although risks remain and threat actors will continue to change their capabilities 
and methods, ICS-CERT advises that the first three recommendations be implemented as soon as practical. 
 
For further measures to reduce cyber risks, consult the Framework for Improving Critical Infrastructure Cybersecurity 
ōȅ ǘƘŜ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜ ƻŦ {ǘŀƴŘŀǊŘǎ ŀƴŘ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅ όbL{¢ύ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀƴ ²ŀǘŜǊ ²ƻǊƪǎ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ό!²²!Ωǎύ 
Cybersecurity Guidance and Tool. The NIST Cybersecurity Framework is a set of voluntary practices, standards, and 
guidelines created to help critical infrastructure owners and operators manage cyber risks. The AWWA Guidance and 
Tool is a sector-specific approach for adopting the NIST Cybersecurity Framework. 
 
!ƭǎƻΣ ŘƻǿƴƭƻŀŘ ²ŀǘŜǊL{!/Ωǎ Cybersecurity Resource Guide for more information on key resources to help water and 
wastewater utilities and the government agencies that support them mitigate risks and resolve vulnerabilities. 
Attachment: 

10 Basic Cybersecurity Measures: Best Practices to Reduce Exploitable Weaknesses and Attacks 
 
U.S. EPA Water Laboratory Alliance (WLA) 
Water Laboratory Alliance (WLA) is a nationwide network of laboratories that serves the water sector.  This network 
helps laboratories and utilities respond to water contamination events involving chemical, biological and 
radiochemical contaminants.  The WLA is part of the Environmental Response Laboratory Network (ERLN).  
ERLN laboratories analyze the following sample constituents: 
¶ Air 
¶ Soil 
¶ Surfaces 
¶ Water  

WLA members are part of a nationwide network of laboratories.  Members have priority access to emergency 
response exercises and other water security-related training opportunities. Members will gain more: 

¶ Analytical support to respond to emergencies 

¶ Peer laboratories to share analytical skills and address challenges 

¶ Knowledge of neighboring laboratory capability and available personnel 

https://ics-cert.us-cert.gov/
https://ics-cert.us-cert.gov/
http://www.it-isac.org/
http://www.nist.gov/cyberframework/
http://www.nist.gov/cyberframework/
http://www.awwa.org/resources-tools/water-and-wastewater-utility-management/cybersecurity-guidance.aspx
http://waterisac.org/cybersecurity-resource-guide
https://portal.waterisac.org/sites/default/files/public/10_Basic_Cybersecurity_Measures-WaterISAC_June2015_0.pdf
http://www2.epa.gov/waterlabnetwork/learn-about-water-laboratory-alliance
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U.S. EPA’s Water Contamination Information Tool (WCIT) 
The Water Contaminant Information Tool (WCIT) is a database with information on over 800 drinking water and 
wastewater contaminants, including pathogens, pesticides, and toxic industrial chemicals.  Users have to register 
with EPA before obtaining access to WCIT. Since WCIT is a secure tool, access is limited to: 
¶ Drinking water and wastewater utilities 
¶ Public health officials and laboratories 
¶ Government laboratories 
¶ State drinking water primacy agencies and their subsidiaries 
¶ EPA and other federal agencies 
¶ Certain water associations 

The Water Contaminant Information Tool (WCIT) is a secure on-line database with comprehensive information about 
chemical, biological, and radiochemical contaminants of concern for the water sector.  This tool compiles drinking 
water and wastewater-specific data in a one-stop, easy-to-use tool.  WCIT functionality and content were shaped and 
validated by water utility professionals, scientists, and public health experts. 
 
WCIT provides drinking water and wastewater-specific information to utilities for use in identifying and responding to 
water contamination.  It includes water treatment and infrastructure decontamination methods.  WCIT also features 
tools to assess risk associated with contamination and conduct enhanced searches of the WCIT database.  The 
responders can obtain information on first aid, medical treatments and toxicity values, field detection and analysis, 
and environmental impacts.  In addition, the responders can acquire the methods for collecting field samples and 
data on contaminants that are not normally encountered.  WCIT is a practical tool for table-top exercises and 
emergency drills.  
 
Suspiciously Yours, 

John Pastore 

 
Vlad Kogan Retires from OCSD  
 
I would like to take the opportunity to acknowledge and congratulate longtime SCAP Air Committee 
member and OCSD employee, Vlad Kogan, who is retiring after 25 years of service with OCSD.  It has 
been a privilege to have worked with Vlad on the Air Committee, where he has served as one of its 
most influential members for over 20 years.  Please join me in wishing Vlad a pleasant and enjoyable 
retirement. He has earned it.  
 
California Clean Water Summit Partners Update by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
The Summit Partners last met on September 14, 2015 in Sacramento.  We were joined by Mr. Ken Rubin of Rubin Mallows, who 
provided an ƻǾŜǊǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŎŜƴǘ ǿƻǊƪ ǎǳǊǊƻǳƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ά¦ǘƛƭƛǘȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ CǳǘǳǊŜέΦ 
 
In 2013, NACWA, the Water Environment Federation (WEF), and the Water Environment Research Foundation (WERF), released 
the ²ŀǘŜǊ wŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎ ¦ǘƛƭƛǘȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ CǳǘǳǊŜΧ .ƭǳŜǇǊƛƴǘ ŦƻǊ !Ŏǘƛƻƴ to capture the groundbreaking transformation happening at 
wastewater utilities as they progressed beyond simply complying with the Clean Water Act.  Clean water agencies have been 
increasingly embracing and implementing innovative approaches and technologies related to energy production, water reuse, 
green infrastructure, non-traditional partnerships, and more, to improve environmental performance while lowering costs and 
increasing revenue and helping boost the local economy.  This triple-bottom-line approach is at the heart of the Utility of the 
Future (UOTF) initiative and is rapidly spreading throughout utilities of all sizes across the nation. 

http://www2.epa.gov/waterlabnetwork/access-water-contaminant-information-tool
http://www.nacwa.org/images/stories/public/2013-01-31waterresourcesutilityofthefuture-final.pdf
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In the two years since the launch of the Blueprint, there have been major developments in the UOTF landscape. To document 
these changes, NACWA, WEF, and WERF, newly joined by WaterReuse, released the first Water Resources Utility of the Future 
Annual Report in September 2015.  The Annual Report marks the beginning of a continued effort to follow and update the clean 
water community on the exciting progress happening in the UOTF arena. 
 
Also joining us for the meeting was our special guest, Mr. Wade Crowfoot, Deputy Cabinet Secretary and Senior Advisor from the 
office of Governor Brown.  Mr. Crowfoot took the time from his busy schedule dealing with the wild fires across the state to 
listen to our ideas and concerns about various issues. 
 
The California Clean Water Summit Partners consist of the following associations: 

¶ Bay Area Clean Water Association 

¶ California Association of Sanitation Agencies 

¶ California Water Environment Association 

¶ Central Valley Clean Water Association 

¶ Southern California Alliance of Publicly Owned Treatment Works 

¶ Tri-TAC 

 
SCAP Unveils New Logo and Byline by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
After much review and consideration by 
the SCAP Board of Directors, a new logo 
and tagline for our SCAP organization has 
been created.  The new logo and tagline 
will be presented to the SCAP Board of 
Directors for approval at the December 
meeting. 
 
The idea for the change originated with 
past President Bob Ghirelli, who 
commissioned a survey of membership 
about a possible name change.  Results of the survey indicated that a majority felt that the name SCAP continued to 
hold value and should not be replaced.  Director Ghirelli then asked the other directors to propose a tagline that 
could be incorporated into our logo that would convey the new paradigm shift from the old connotation of our 
agencies being άǿŀǎǘŜǿŀǘŜǊ ŀƎŜƴŎƛŜǎέ ǘƻ ƛƴǎǘŜŀŘ ōŜƛƴƎ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŜŘ ŀǎ άǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǊŜŎƻǾŜǊȅέ ŀƎŜƴŎƛŜǎΦ 
 
Director Shannon Sweeney, City of Santa Maria, ŎŀƳŜ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǘŀƎƭƛƴŜ ά.ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ²ŀǘŜǊ Cǳƭƭ /ƛǊŎƭŜέΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ƙŀǎ 
been incorporated into the logo using a graphic that incorporated the three phases that wastewater typically goes 
through to produce reusable by-products such as energy, biosolids and recycled water.  The graphic was further 
refined by staff from OCSD, LACSD and Eastern MWD, from which alternative designs were then submitted to the 
SCAP directors for their ranking.  The above graphic appears to be the overwhelming choice of the directors and was 
developed with assistance from Eastern MWD and Director Jayne Joy.  We wish to express our gratitude to the Las 
Virgenes MWD, who uses a similar graphic on their website, for allowing us to use a modified version of the graphic. 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.nacwa.org/index.php?option=com_mediadownload&filename=2015-09-10uotf.annual.report.pdf
http://www.nacwa.org/index.php?option=com_mediadownload&filename=2015-09-10uotf.annual.report.pdf
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The sun setting at the end of another magnificent California summer! 
Photo by Ralph Palomares 

 
 

AIR QUALITY COMMITTEE REPORT 

   David Rothbart, Chair  Jim Marchese, Vice Chair  Terry Ahn, Vice Chair  
   drothbart@lacsd.org  jim.marchese@lacity.org   tahn@ocsd.com  

 
LOCAL AIR DISTRICT NEWS AT A GLANCE 
 
Posted meeting dates and proposed new rule development for the following air districts can be found at these sites: 

Imperial County APCD    Mojave Desert AQMD    San Diego APCD  

Santa Barbara APCD    Ventura County APCD    South Coast AQMD 

 
Note: The next Air Quality Committee meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, October 13th at 10:00 am at LACSD and all 
SCAP members are cordially invited to attend. 
 
SCAQMD Rule 1110.2 Status Report by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD  
 
On September 15, 2015, SCAQMD staff convened another working group meeting for Proposed Amended Rule 
мммлΦнΦ {/!va5Ωǎ ōƛƻƎŀǎ ŜƴƎƛƴŜ ǇǊƻǇƻǎŀƭ Ƙŀǎ ƴƻǘ ŎƘŀƴged and includes the following elements: (1) extension of the  
compliance deadline to January 1, 2017, (2) extension of the compliance deadline to January 1, 2018 for all biogas 

mailto:drothbart@lacsd.org
mailto:jim.marchese@lacity.org
mailto:tahn@ocsd.com
http://www.co.imperial.ca.us/
http://www.mdaqmd.ca.gov/
http://www.sdapcd.org/
http://www.sbcapcd.org/
http://www.vcapcd.org/
http://www.aqmd.gov/
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engines at the City of San Bernardino and Eastern Municipal Water District and (3) an additional year extension, in 
quarterly increments, upon submittal of an alternative compliance plan and fees.  ¢ƘŜ !ƛǊ vǳŀƭƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘǎ 
ǘƘƛǎ ǇǊƻǇƻǎŀƭΣ ƛŦ h/{5Ωǎ ōƛƻgas engines are included in the January 1, 2018 extension.  Although not discussed at this 
meeting, the revised rule is now scheduled to be adopted by the SCAQMD Governing Board on December 4, 2015.   
 
While we are satisfied with the proposed biogas compliŀƴŎŜ ŘŜŀŘƭƛƴŜΣ {/!va5Ωǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŜŘ ōǊŜŀƪŘƻǿƴ ǇǊƻǾƛǎƛƻƴǎ 
are problematic.  Specifically, SCAQMD staff is proposing to restrict breakdowns to 3 incidences per calendar quarter 
for any engines subject to Rule 1110.2. SCAP and other stakeholders have recommended that SCAQMD bifurcate the 
rule amendment process to immediately approve the biogas engine amendments, while completing a thorough vetting 
process of the proposed breakdown provisions. SCAQMD staff does not concur with such an approach, so we have 
proposed alternative rule language for their consideration.  The next working group meeting will be dedicated to 
resolving this outstanding issue.  
 
{/!va5Ωǎ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ мрΣ нлмр ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŘƻǿƴƭƻŀŘŜŘ ōȅ ŎƭƛŎƪƛƴƎ HERE.  
{/!tΩs comments on proposed breakdown provisions can be downloaded by clicking HERE. 
 
SCAQMD 2016 Ozone Air Quality Management Plan (AQMP) by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD  
 
As described in previous AQMP articles, CARB needs to provide drastic mobile source emission reductions to achieve 
attainment in the South Coast Air Basin.  On September 30, 2015, CARB released a draft mobile source strategy, which 
outlines these measures (Click HERE).  The draft strategy includes the following goals: 

¶ Attain federal health-based air quality standards for ozone in 2023 and 2031 in the South Coast and San 
Joaquin Valley, and fine particulate matter (PM 2.5) standards in the next decade, 

¶ Achieve greenhouse gas (GHG) emission reduction targets of 40 percent below 1990 levels by 2030, 

¶ Reduce petroleum use by up to 50 percent by 2030, 

¶ Minimize health risk from exposure to toxic air contaminants, and 

¶ Increase energy efficiency and deriving 50 percent of electricity from renewable sources by 2030. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www4.aqmd.gov/enewsletterpro/uploadedimages/000001/Celia/PAR1110.2_WG_091515.pdf
http://scap1.org/SCAP%20Alerts/150814%20SCAP%20Rule%201110-2%20Comment%20Letter.pdf
http://www.arb.ca.gov/planning/sip/2016sip/2016mobsrc_dd.pdf
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CARB will present their draft mobile source strategy at a public workshop on October 16, 2015 in Sacramento. This 
strategy will also be presented to the CARB Board on October 22, 2015 in Diamond Bar.  SCAP members should 
consider watching the public workshop webcast and attending the CARB Board meeting. 
 
SCAQMD Voluntary Early Risk Reductions for AB2588 Facilities by David Rothbart, Chair - LACSD 
 
!ǎ ŀ ǊŜƳƛƴŘŜǊΣ {/!va5 ǊŜŎŜƴǘƭȅ ŀŘƻǇǘŜŘ ŀƳŜƴŘŜŘ wǳƭŜǎ мплм ŀƴŘ мплн ǘƻ ƛƴŎƻǊǇƻǊŀǘŜ h9II!Ωǎ ƴŜǿ ƘŜŀƭǘƘ Ǌƛǎƪ 
methodology.  Without increasing emissions, the new risk methodology will increase calculated risk by about a factor of 
three.  In response, the Air Quality Committee recommended a voluntary risk reduction program that would encourage 
facilities to voluntarily reduce emissions. 
 
On September 9, 2015, SCAQMD staff held an AB2588 Voluntary Early Risk Reductions Working Group meeting. 
SCAQMD concurs with our request to reward facilities that voluntarily reduce their emissions.  Although the details 
need to be discussed, the concept should provide a win-win situation for everyone.  {/!va5Ωǎ ƛƴƛǘƛŀƭ concept for this 
voluntary program is outlined below.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Updated SCAP Draft Flare Inventory by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
{/!tΩǎ !ƛǊ vǳŀƭƛǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ Ƙŀǎ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜŘ ƛǘǎ ǎŜŎƻƴŘ draft of an inventory of flares by agency/facility that are in 
service throughout the South Coast AQMD service area.  This inventory was conducted on behalf of the SCAP air 
committee and special thanks go to the folks at LACSD and Irvine Ranch Water District that put in the time and effort 
to research and prepare the report.  This report (Click Here for a Copy) ƛǎ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŜŘ ŀ άǿƻǊƪ ƛƴ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎέ and 
incorporates changes made since the first release, so please let us know if you find any incorrect or missing 
information.  Our plan is to periodically update this inventory over time. 

http://scap1.org/Air%20Reference%20Library/Updated%20Flare_Inventory_October%202015.pdf
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!ŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭƭȅΣ Lw²5Ωǎ wƛŎƘŀǊŘ [ŀǳ Ƙŀǎ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜŘ ŀ ǎǳƳƳŀǊȅ ƻŦ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ŦƭŀǊŜ ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜƳŜƴǘǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǊŜ ŎƻǾŜǊŜŘ ōȅ {/!va5  
Rule 1118 and SJVAPCD Rule 4311. (Click Here for a Copy). 
 

 
BIOSOLIDS COMMITTEE REPORT 

Tom Meregillano, Co-Chair   Diane Gilbert Jones, Co-Chair 
TMeregillano@ocsd.org    diane.gilbert@lacity.org 

 
 
San Bernardino County Biosolids Ordinance by Tom Meregillano, Vice Chair ς Orange County Sanitation District 
 
On August 20Σ нлмрΣ ǘƘŜ {ŀƴ .ŜǊƴŀǊŘƛƴƻ /ƻǳƴǘȅΩǎ 5ƛǾƛǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ 9ƴǾƛǊƻƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ IŜŀƭǘƘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ό59I{ύ held a public 
scoping meeting to discuss the proposed Biosolids Ordinace.  DEHS will be presenting comments from the scoping 
meeting to the County Administrative Office for direction regarding the current ordinance and any future ordinance.  
At this time, it is unknown when this meeting will occur.  Following the release of the meeting minutes, both SCAP and 
CASA sent letters to Gregory Deveraux, County Chief Executive Officer, requesting modifications to the draft 
ordinance.  A copy of the SCAP letter can be found here. 
 
AB 341 Report to Legislature - California’s Goal to Recycle 75 percent of Its Solid Waste by Tom Meregillano, Vice 
Chair ς Orange County Sanitation District 
 
On September 3, 2015, CalRecycle released the AB 341 Report to Legislature (see attachment).  It provides strategies 
to achieve the 75% recycling goal.  According to the initial analysis by CASA, the report: 
Á Fails to recognize the many opportunities that the wastewater sector can offer in achieving the 75% recycling 

goal;  
Á Lacks emphasis for the use of existing infrastructure via anaerobic digestion at POTWs for co-digestion as 

compared to constructing new digesters; 
Á Lacks in market development, which could expand biosolids compost use in CalTrans projects; 
Á Lacks of the facilitation of land application of biosolids in California, and it does not  mention the benefits of 

strong GHG reduction and avoidance of fossil fuel based fertilizer opportunities; 
Á Discuss the exportation of recyclable materials to Asia, but fails to mention that 20% of California biosolids are 

currently exported out of state; Is written high level so it is difficult to determine if biosolids are excluded or 
lumped together as organics; and 

Á Mentions eliminating incentives for the use of organics for alternative and intermediate cover at landfills but 
this seems to focus on green waste and not to include biosolids. 

 
EPA Finalizes Rule to Modernize Clean Water Act Reporting by Tom Meregillano, Vice Chair ς Orange County 
Sanitation District 
 
On September 24, 2015, EPA released the final Electronic Reporting Rule. It will be published in the federal register in 
October and effective 60 days later.   SCAP will be reviewing the final rule.  Link to final rule:  
(Click Here) 
 
 

http://scap1.org/Air%20Reference%20Library/Flare%20Requirements.pdf
mailto:TMeregillano@ocsd.org
mailto:diane.gilbert@lacity.org
http://scap1.org/Biosolids%20Reference%20Library/150810%20SBC%20Biosolids%20Ordinance%20Comment%20Letter.pdf
http://scap1.org/Biosolids%20Reference%20Library/AB%20371%20Report%202015.pdf
http://www2.epa.gov/compliance/final-national-pollutant-discharge-elimination-system-npdes-electronic-reporting-rule
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Biosolids Conferences, Webinars, and Meetings 
 

¶ California Bioresources Alliance's 10th annual symposium, "Building Healthy Soils":   November 4th - 5th, 2015 
at the Central Valley Regional Water Quality Control Board, 11020 Sun Center Drive, Rancho Cordova.  Building 
on the GovŜǊƴƻǊΩǎ IŜŀƭǘƘȅ {ƻƛƭǎ LƴƛǘƛŀǘƛǾŜ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΣ ǘƘŜ ŦƻŎǳǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ {ȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ƻǊƎŀƴƛŎ 
residual products in improving soil quality and moisture retention, setting standards for these products, and 
developing best management practices.  Sessions will also feature work currently being done with digestates 
and biochar.  The symposium includes a field trip to the UC Davis Sustainable Wine and Food Processing 
Center.  Contact Lauren Fondahl, fondahl.lauren@epa.gov for information on the symposium content, and 
Sara House, sdhouse@ucdavis.edu for information on registration. 

 

¶ Annual Northwest Biosolids Management Association Biofest Symposium held on September 20 ς 22 in Lake 
Chelan, Washington.  Registration and conference information is available at 
www.nwbiosolids.org/events.php#116.   

 

COLLECTIONS COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

  Ralph Palomares, Chair Dindo Carrillo, Vice Chair 
  RPalomares@etwd.com dcarrillo@ocsd.com 

 
Collection Systems Committee Update by Ralph Palomares, EL Toro WD 
(Editor’s Note: Ralph is currently out of action while he recovers from shoulder surgery but will be returning soon) 
 
 
NCPI Announces New Vitrified Clay Pipe Engineering Manual 
 

 
NEW for 2015 --The NCPI Vitrified Clay Pipe Engineering Manual  

 

In 2014, NCPI introduced the first update made to the Vitrified Clay Pipe Engineering Manual in several years.   

 

Thanks to the input of several experienced professionals, we've made a few hundred 
additional edits 

Curvilinear Sewers -- Tapping an Existing Line -- Additional Maintenance and Cleaning 
Information -- Updated Illustrations 

The updated, 2015 edition is now available online.  
Thanks again to all of you who have suggested edits or ways for us to make this a 
more useful tool for you.  If you notice any changes that might be helpful to other 
users, or if there is additional information you'd like to see, please let us know! 

 
 

mailto:fondahl.lauren@epa.gov
mailto:sdhouse@ucdavis.edu
http://www.nwbiosolids.org/events.php#116
mailto:RPalomares@etwd.com
mailto:dcarrillo@ocsd.com
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001u3sE3CRoEiqoi3H4MIv7siM-MxEUH4S1y3kKrL8hWttJ98r6DLAxEdT_CTJWv7o1AW4ZhLqtg1_x2g5U-LjAJQNlMoWzC6VzboJO__738FnPgu2ibgD0B-Mz2Kx9VfaP7Bxj1276NhTzbV-OLlQrLmiEJSvmttPm&c=jjXA3jhLlc869ZfHC9GDsUx5Np6ZxiiV7mKrvpr2fHKSR7DaoNxgew==&ch=c4mKqAyZttzC7tu9MCr2ozL3Q7dLYjgGJXKoXO3it7lV4mu_E3r-LQ==
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Major Haul of Prescription Drugs are Collected in San Diego and Imperial counties by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
According to the San Diego Union, a record 7.3 tons of prescription drugs were collected at 45 locations throughout 
San Diego and Imperial Counties in just a 4-hour period last weekend.  The record was achieved on what was heralded 
as the 10th Annual National Prescription Take-Back Day.  The event was sponsored by the US. Drug Enforcement 
Administration along with several law enforcement agencies. 
 
Hopefully such events will reduce the number of deaths caused by medications and prescription drugs, which 
numbered 481 within San Diego County during 2014. 
 
 

ENERGY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Jesse Pompa, Chair   Ray Bennett, Vice Chair 
 jpompa@ieua.org   Bennett@irwd.com 
 
 
Senate Bill 471 – Cap-and Trade Funds for Water Projects by Jesse Pompa, Chair - IEUA 
 
This bill would earmark cap-and-trade funds for greenhouse gas emissions reductions from new water treatment 
projects.  Grant and loan programs will be established specifically for water projects that result in net reduction of 
GHGs. The bill will also require the State Water Resources Control Board, the State Air Resources Board, the Public 
Utilities Commission, and the Department of Water Resources, to conduct a study of water-related energy use in 
California and make declarations on the water-energy nexus.  Planning efforts now to benchmark GHG emissions and 
energy usage could set agencies up nicely for the implementation of the bill.  
 
Assembly Bill 1144 – Moving RECs from Bucket 3 to Bucket 1 by Jesse Pompa, Chair - IEUA 
 
This bill, introduced by Assembly Member Rendon, was focused on moving Renewable Energy Credits from biogas-
fueled distributed generation at POTWs from Bucket 3 to Bucket 1, which would significantly improve the value of said 
RECs.  Unfortunately, the bill did not pass through the Appropriations Committee.  However, all hope is not lost. The 
discussion will be moved to Senate Bill 350, which contains multiple new energy provisions, including increasing the 
RPS to 50% by 2030. SB 350 is currently in appropriations. 
 
The EPA’s Next Big Economic Chokehold, a September 1, 2015 article published in the Wall Street Journal 
 
The Wall Street Journal featured an ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŀǊǘƛŎƭŜ ƻƴ ǿƘŀǘ ƘŜ ŀǳǘƘƻǊ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜǎ ŀǎ άLowering ozoneτfrom cars, 
trucks, factories and power plantsτin the name of an imaginary health benefitέ. Click Here for the article link. 
 
2016 South Coast AQMD Energy Outlook White Paper – Preliminary Draft by John Pastore, SCAP 
 
South Coast AQMD has drafted an energy outlook white paper (Click Here).  This white paper will provide a foundation 
for the 2016 Ozone AQMP, which will outline how the South Coast Air Basin will attain national ambient ozone 
standards.  Both the SCAP Air and Energy Committees feel this might be a good opportunity to provide comments 
regarding the benefits of biogas.  If you have any feedback on the attached document, please pass them along to me 
at SCAP. 
 

mailto:jpompa@ieua.org
http://scap1.org/Air%20Reference%20Library/the-epas-next-big-economic-chokehold.pdf
http://scap1.org/POTW%20Reference%20Library/2016%20Preliminary%20Draft%20-Energy%20Outlook.pdf
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2nd Annual Demand Response World Forum 2015 
 
άCǊƻƳ 5ŜƳŀƴŘ wŜǎǇƻƴǎŜ ǘƻ 59w ǘƻ ¢ǊŀƴǎŀŎǘƛǾŜ 9ƴŜǊƎȅέ 
Over the past decade, open standards for communicating grid events and information between utilities and their 
customers have opened a new, flexible and competitive landscape of vendors and equipment to enable use of both DR 
and DER assets in increasingly efficient (and complex) scenarios. But can programs and systems be designed in such a 
way as to enable scaling and migration to a Transactive Energy solution over time?  
 
Join us at the 2nd Annual Demand Response World Forum 2015, October 6-8 in Orange County, CA, as a special panel 
of experts dives deep into the future of demand response and transactive energy -- just one of several information-
rich sessions at this 3-day, in-depth industry event. Panelists for this session: 
 
Topics To Be Addressed Include: 
ω hǊŘŜǊ тпр ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŦǳǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ŘŜƳŀƴŘ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜ  
ω L¢ ƴŜǘǿƻǊƪǎ ŦƻǊ !5w ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ  
ω LƴǘŜƎǊŀǘƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ŜƴŜǊƎȅ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ό.9aύ ŎƻƴǘǊƻƭ ǎȅǎǘŜƳǎ  
ω {ǘŀƴŘŀǊŘǎ-based ADR: recent developments and drivers  
ω !ƴŎƛƭƭŀǊȅ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ƭƻŀŘ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǘƛƴƎŜƴŎȅ ǊŜǎŜǊǾŜǎ  
ω aŀƴŀƎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘŜǊŎƻƴƴŜŎǘƛƴƎ ŘƛǎǘǊƛōǳǘŜŘ ŜƴŜǊƎȅ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎ ό59wύ  
ω LƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘƛƴƎ ŀƴ ŜŦŦŜŎǘƛǾŜ ǇŜŀƪ ƭƻŀŘ ǊŜŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ ǎȅǎǘŜƳ  
ω !ŘŘǊŜǎǎƛƴƎ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜǎ ŀƴŘ ƘǳǊŘƭŜǎ ŦƻǊ !5w ƳŀǊƪŜǘ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘƛƻn  
ω 9ƴŀōƭƛƴƎ ŜƴŜǊƎȅ ŜŦŦƛŎƛŜƴŎȅ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴ  
ω ¢h¦ ǇǊƛŎƛƴƎ  
ω wŜŀŎƘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǊǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘƛŀƭ ŎǳǎǘƻƳŜǊ  
ω /ƻƳƳŜǊŎƛŀƭ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŘǳǎǘǊƛŀƭ ŜƴŘ-use applications  
ω 9ŦŦŜŎǘƛǾŜƭȅ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘƛƴƎ ŀ ¢ǊŀƴǎŀŎǘƛǾŜ 9ƴŜǊƎȅ ǇŀǊŀŘƛƎƳ  
ω [ŜǾŜǊŀƎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀǘƛƴƎ ƻƴǎƛǘe generation, microgrids, and VPPs  
ω LƴǘŜƎǊŀǘŜŘ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎȅǎǘŜƳǎ ŦƻǊ ƎǊŜŀǘŜǊ ƎǊƛŘ ŀƎƛƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ ŦƭŜȄƛōƛƭƛǘȅ  
ω aŀǊƪŜǘ ŦƻǊŜŎŀǎǘǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ  
ω /ŀǎŜ ǎǘǳŘƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ƭŜǎǎƻƴǎ ƭŜŀǊƴŜŘ ǘƻ ŘŀǘŜ 
 
Date and Time: Tuesday, October 06, 2015 8:30 AM - Thursday, October 08, 2015 5:30 PM (Pacific Time) 
Location:  Hilton Orange County / Costa Mesa 
   3050 Bristol Street 
   Costa Mesa, California 92626 
   714-540-7000  
 
For Demand Response World Forum 2015 Registration click   → Here 
Event Details:  info@smartgridobserver.com Email Us 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.regonline.com/Register/Checkin.aspx?EventID=1710986
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WATER ISSUES COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Al Javier, Chair  Lyndy Lewis, Vice Chair 
 javiera@emwd.org  Lewis@irwd.com  
 
 
EPA Finalizes Rule to Modernize Clean Water Act Reporting 
 
WASHINGTON -- Today, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) finalized a rule to modernize Clean Water Act 
reporting for municipalities, industries, and other facilities. The final rule will require regulated entities and state and 
federal regulators to use existing, available information technology to electronically report data required by the 
National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) program instead of filing written paper reports. 
 
EPA estimates that, once the rule is fully implemented, the 46 states and the Virgin Islands Territory that are 
authorized to administer the NPDES program will collectively save approximately $22.6 million each year as a result of 
switching from paper to electronic reporting. The final rule will make facility-specific information, such as inspection 
and enforcement history, pollutant monitoring results, and other data required by NPDES permits accessible to the 
ǇǳōƭƛŎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ 9t!Ωǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΦ 
 
ά9ƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ƎƛǾŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎ Ŧǳƭƭ ǘǊŀƴǎǇŀǊŜƴŎȅ ƛƴǘƻ ǿŀǘŜǊ Ǉƻƭƭǳǘƛƻƴ ǎƻǳǊŎŜǎΣ ǎŀǾŜ Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴǎ ƻŦ Řƻƭlars, and 
ƭŜŀŘ ǘƻ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ƛƴ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀƴ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘƛŜǎΣέ ǎŀƛŘ /ȅƴǘƘƛŀ DƛƭŜǎΣ ŀǎǎƛǎǘŀƴǘ ŀŘƳƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǘƻǊ ŦƻǊ 9t!Ωǎ hŦŦƛŎŜ ƻŦ 
9ƴŦƻǊŎŜƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ /ƻƳǇƭƛŀƴŎŜ !ǎǎǳǊŀƴŎŜΦ ά¢Ƙƛǎ ǊǳƭŜ ǿƛƭƭ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘƭȅ ǊŜŘǳŎŜ ǘƘŜ ōǳǊŘŜƴ ŀƴŘ Ŏƻǎǘǎ ƻŦ ǇŀǇŜǊǿƻǊƪΣ 
freeing up limited resources for states and other regulatory authorities to focus on the most serious water quality 
problems. After more than two years of working closely with states and a range of stakeholders, today we take a 
critical step to bring clean water protection ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳƻŘŜǊƴ ŀƎŜΦέ 
 
ά9/h{ ƛǎ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ŀ ǊǳƭŜ ƳƻǾŜ ŀƘŜŀŘ ǘƘŀǘ ƳƻŘŜǊƴƛȊŜǎ Ƙƻǿ ōǳǎƛƴŜǎǎŜǎΣ ǎǘŀǘŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘ 
ƛƴǘŜǊŦŀŎŜ ŀƴŘ ǎƘŀǊŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƭŜŀƴ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳΣέ ǎŀƛŘ !ƭŜȄŀƴŘǊŀ 5ŀǇƻƭƛǘƻ Dunn, Executive Director and 
DŜƴŜǊŀƭ /ƻǳƴǎŜƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 9ƴǾƛǊƻƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜǎΦ άhǳǊ ŦƻŎǳǎ ƎƻƛƴƎ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǿƛǘƘ 9t! ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƛƳǇŀŎǘŜŘ 
regulated community will be on smooth implementation of this rule, and on developing flexible approaches when 
needeŘΦέ 
 
The Clean Water Act requires that municipal, industrial or commercial facilities that discharge wastewater directly into 
waters of the United States obtain a permit. The NPDES program requires that permitted facilities monitor and report 
data on pollutant discharges and take other actions to ensure discharges do not affect human health or the 
environment. Currently, some facilities subject to these reporting requirements submit data in paper form to states 
and other regulatory authorities, where the information must be manually entered into data systems. Through the e-
reporting rule, these facilities will electronically report data directly to the appropriate regulatory authority. 
 
EPA proposed the e-reporting rule in July of 2013 with a public comment period. Since then, EPA has held over more 
than 70 technical and individual meetings with states to review the electronic reporting provisions and to identify any 
issues requiring resolution. In addition, EPA held over 50 webinars and meetings with over 1,200 stakeholders to 
discuss the rulemaking. EPA will continue collaborating with states as they enhance their electronic reporting 
ŎŀǇŀōƛƭƛǘƛŜǎ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ǘƘŜ ǊǳƭŜΩǎ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴΦ hǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ŦŜǿ ƳƻƴǘƘǎΣ 9t! ǿƛƭƭ ǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜ ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎǎ ŀƴŘ ƻǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ 
webinar sessions for states and regulated entities to provide an overview of the final rule, and the next steps for 
implementing electronic reporting. 
 

mailto:javiera@emwd.org
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In response to state feedback, the final rule provides authorized NPDES programs with more flexibility for 
implementation, providing more time for the transition from paper to electronic reporting and more flexibility in how 
they can grant electronic reporting waivers to facilities. Most facilities subject to effluent monitoring reporting 
requirements will be required to start submitting data electronically one year following the effective date of the final 
rule. A second phase will incorporate electronic reporting for other Clean Water Act reports such as performance 
status reports for municipal urban stormwater programs, controls on industrial discharges to local sewage treatment 
plants, and sewer overflows. Also in response to comments and suggestions from states, EPA is providing states with 
more time to electronically collect, manage, and share this data ς up to five years instead of two years as initially 
proposed. 
 
¢Ƙƛǎ ǊǳƭŜƳŀƪƛƴƎ ƛǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ 9t!Ωǎ bŜȄǘ DŜƴŜǊŀǘƛƻƴ /ƻƳǇƭƛŀƴŎŜ ǎǘǊŀǘŜƎȅΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ 9-Enterprise for the Environment 
strategy with states and tribes, to take advantage of new tools and innovative approaches to increase compliance and 
reduce pollution. The shift toward electronic reporting in the NPDES program and others will help make 
environmental reporting more accurate, complete, and efficient. It will also help EPA and co-regulators better manage 
information, and improve effectiveness and transparency. 
 
EPA expects to publish the final rule in the Federal Register in October, 2015. The final rule will be effective 60 days 
following this publication. 
 
View the final rule at: 
http://www2.epa.gov/compliance/final-national-pollutant-discharge-elimination-system-npdes-electronic-reporting-
rule 
 
More information on Next Generation Compliance: 
http://www2.epa.gov/compliance/next-generation-compliance. 
 
 

WASTEWATER PRETREATMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
Jim Colston, Chair    Barbara Sharatz, Vice Chair 

      JColston@ocsd.com    BSharatz@sandiego.gov  
 
 
31st Annual Environmental Training Symposium and Conference 
 
άThe New Reality: Prospering with Limited Resourcesέ - October 29 & 30, 2015   www.iea-sd.com/conference 
 
The 2015 Annual Environmental Training Symposium and Conference is presented by the Industrial Environmental 
Association and the California Manufacturers and Technology Association. The Conference has excelled for 30 years in 
bringing a balance of valuable information to its attendees that includes environmental compliance guidance and 
legislative updates.  The 400 attendees consist of environmental, health, and safety professionals, environmental 
engineers, environmental consultants and attorneys, and government affairs representatives. These attendees 
represent manufacturing, biotech, and high tech companies, as well as the Department of Defense and federal and 
state regulators. 
 

mailto:JColston@ocsd.com
mailto:BSharatz@sandiego.gov
http://www.iea-sd.com/conference
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The speakers and panelists include California legislators and regulators who are at the forefront of environmental 
policy at the State and National level.  Additionally, you will find representatives from a variety of non-governmental 
organizations, award-winning consultants, and leading California businesses.  In the past, speakers have joined us from 
the following organizations: Cal/EPA, APCD, CARB, DTSC, OEHHA, City of San Diego Public Utilities, San Diego County 
Department of Environmental Health, California Department of Water Resources, UC Berkeley, Office of Emergency 
Services, CalRecycle, Californians Against Waste, CCEEB, State Water Resources Control Board, and the US Council for 
International Business. 
 
Program Topics 
Topics vary from year to year depending on current legislation and regulations, but each year there are returning 
favorites. The 2015 Program will be posted on www.iea-sd.com/conference as it is developed. 
 
The 2015 Conference begins with registration, breakfast, and networking at 7am. The Day 1 activities include a 
morning keynote, 12 breakout sessions and the annual Environmental Excellence Awards luncheon. There is a morning 
and afternoon break and a cocktail reception in the Exhibit Hall.  The Conference continues until mid-afternoon on Day 
2. Activities on Day 2 include breakfast in the Exhibit Hall, a morning keynote, 3 breakout sessions, and a coffee break. 
 
For hotel accommodations at the Omni San Diego Hotel, please find information regarding discounted reservations via 
the Conference room block at iea-sd.com/conference. Rooms must be booked by September 28. 
 
 

Non Sequitur 
 

What wisdom can you find that is better than kindness? 
 - - Emile; or, On Education, II 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.iea-sd.com/conference
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ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
ORANGE COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
President's Message – 
Ocean Desalination Project Update 

 
Local residents have a large stake in the proposed Poseidon Desalination Project 
(Project), which would be located adjacent to the AES Huntington Beach Power Station 
on Pacific Coast Highway.  I would like to provide an update on the Project and the 
Orange County Water District's consideration of purchasing water from the Project.  
 
Coastal Commission Review 
The Coastal Commission's Independent Scientific Technical Advisory Panel has released 
a feasibility study of intake technologies that would minimize ocean environmental 
impacts.  Poseidon Water is currently proposing to use and modify the existing AES 
intake pipeline.  The panel's conclusion was that building an alternate subsurface 
intake system would have significant environmental impacts due to construction and is  
not economically viable within a reasonable period of time.  

OCWD Board of Directors 
President Cathy Green 

I served as mayor of Huntington Beach when the environmental documents were certified for this project in 2010. 
The issue of subsurface intakes was extensively evaluated and debated over these many years.  Ultimately, the City 
Council determined that the extensive construction schedule and beach impacts associated with building a new 
subsurface intake system was not something our community could support.  This construction would last from five to 
seven years and would disrupt approximately 26 acres of seafloor, significantly disturbing the marine and onshore 
environment around the beach, while also adversely affecting the local economy by rendering the beach unusable for 
residents and tourists, and increasing the site's environmental footprint from greenhouse gas emissions.  
 
Based on the feasibility study of the Scientific Technical Advisory Panel, Poseidon resubmitted its application to the 
Commission on Sept. 1.  It proposes to reduce the daily intake of seawater that would be drawn through existing 
facilities at the nearby power plant from 127 to 106 million gallons per day.  The 17 percent reduction in seawater 
intake, combined with attaching 1 millimeter screens to the existing intake should significantly minimize the overall 
impact to planktonic marine life.  Poseidon also plans to improve its discharge system to reduce salinity impacts to 
the ocean.  Click on Phase 2 Report: Feasibility of Subsurface Intake Designs for the Proposed Poseidon Water 
Desalination Facility at Huntington Beach, California to read the feasibility study.  
 
OCWD's Role  
The Orange County Water District has an ongoing commitment to provide a reliable and sustainable water supply to 
our local communities. OCWD is exploring ocean desalination as a way to increase local water supplies. This new 
source of clean water would reduce the region's dependence on imported water sources. OCWD is committed to an 
open process, a thorough evaluation and assurances that a desalination plant will not cause significant 
environmental harm.  
 
 
 

http://documents.coastal.ca.gov/assets/press-releases/huntington-beach-desal/CCC-Poseidon_ISTAP_Draft_Phase_2_Report_for_Public_Review_8-14-15.pdf
http://documents.coastal.ca.gov/assets/press-releases/huntington-beach-desal/CCC-Poseidon_ISTAP_Draft_Phase_2_Report_for_Public_Review_8-14-15.pdf
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After a thorough review by a citizen's panel, OCWD's board of directors voted in May to approve a term sheet with 
Poseidon for the possible purchase of desalinated water.  The term sheet provides the basic structure for 
negotiations between OCWD and Poseidon to develop a final purchase agreement.  Any draft agreement to purchase 
water from Poseidon will be thoroughly reviewed by its team of experts, and will be open for public discussion at its 
board meetings.  
 
In addition, OCWD staff and directors will be making presentations throughout the District to provide updates about 
groundwater conditions, the final expansion of the Groundwater Replenishment System, and the Project. The term 
sheet can be found here.  
 
New Website Pending  
Ocean desalination exploration is currently featured in a "Programs and Projects" section on OCWD's website.  Its 
newly redesigned website will provide additional information about ocean desalination when it debuts in October.  
The current desalination webpage can be found here.  
 
Status of the OCWD Groundwater Basin  
The Orange County Groundwater Basin is effectively an underground storage reservoir.  The useable storage volume 
of the groundwater basin is about 500,000 acre-feet of water.  As this stored water is used and the groundwater 
basin is drawn down, problems with seawater intrusion can occur if the basin is not eventually refilled. Groundwater 
production wells near the coastline might be lost as they have been in the past.  The basin is currently 24 percent full 
and has already been drawn down by 381,000 acre-feet.  Through careful planning by OCWD, the groundwater basin 
has played a large role in keeping water supplies available and at normal levels during the past four years of drought 
conditions.  Unfortunately if Mother Nature does not cooperate this winter, OCWD will have to consider action to 
reduce groundwater pumping, which could cause greater cuts in water usage by residents and businesses in the area.  
I look forward to providing you additional updates of this proposed Project. If you have any questions or comments 
regarding the Project, please submit them to oceandesalexploration@ocwd.com.  
 
 
 
     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

http://www.ocwd.com/Portals/0/BoardAgendas/2015/SBOD_20150514.pdf
http://www.ocwd.com/ProgramsProjects/OceanDesalExploration.aspx
mailto:oceandesalexploration@ocwd.com
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